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ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE 

UNITED STATES COURTS, 
Washington, DC, March 5, 2013. 

Hon. PATRICK J. LEAHY, 
Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary, 
U.S. Senate, Washington, DC. 

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: The Administrative 
Office of the United States Courts (AO) re-
cently received several requests for informa-
tion about how the Judiciary is preparing to 
handle the impact of funding sequestration. 
The Judiciary’s efforts to address this budg-
etary emergency have been extensive, in-
volving countless hours spent by judges, and 
court and AO staff working to determine 
how best to withstand the severe cuts while 
still continuing to perform core constitu-
tional duties. As background, following 
months of information gathering and plan-
ning, the Executive Committee met on De-
cember 19, 2012, to consider proposed actions 
to deal with the impact of sequestration on 
the federal courts. With enactment of the 
American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012 and 
the subsequent delay in the effective date of 
sequestration, from January 2 to March 1, 
2013, the Executive Committee met again on 
February 7, 2013, to finalize actions based on 
updated sequestration calculations for the 
Judiciary. 

We consider the emergency measures ap-
proved by the Executive Committee (dis-
cussed below) to be one-time only. They can-
not be sustained beyond fiscal year 2013 and 
will be difficult and painful to implement. 
The Judiciary cannot continue to operate at 
such drastically reduced funding levels with-
out seriously compromising the constitu-
tional mission of the federal courts. This is 
especially true if those funding levels con-
tinue into fiscal year 2014 and beyond. We 
are hopeful that Congress and the Adminis-
tration will ultimately reach agreement on 
alternative deficit reduction measures that 
render the current sequestration cuts unnec-
essary. 

The Executive Committee approved a num-
ber of emergency measures that applied pri-
marily to the non-salary parts of the Judici-
ary budget. Because of our decentralized 
budget and management system for the 
courts, the planning is primarily done on the 
local level. The goal of the emergency meas-
ures was to minimize the impact of seques-
tration on court staff by providing maximum 
flexibility to court managers. This was only 
partially successful. The sequestration cuts 
that went into effect March 1, 2013, total 
nearly $350 million for the Federal Judiciary. 
Fiscal year 2013 court allotments on a na-
tional level would have declined by 14.6 per-
cent below fiscal year 2012 allotments. In-
stead, after applying the emergency meas-
ures, court allotments have declined by 10.4 
percent below fiscal year 2012 allotments. 
While this is a marked improvement, the al-
lotments, after sequestration and implemen-
tation of the emergency measures, could still 
result in up to 2,000 on-board employees 
being laid off or thousands of employees fac-
ing furloughs for one day each pay period (a 
10 percent pay cut). These sequestration 
staffing losses would come on top of the al-
most 9 percent decline in staff (over 1,800 
probation officers and clerks’ office staff) 
that has already been experienced in the 
courts since July 2011. 

These budget reductions to the Judiciary 
will have serious implications for the admin-
istration of justice and the rule of law. Pub-
lic safety will be impacted because there will 
be fewer probation officers to supervise 
criminal offenders released in our commu-
nities. Funding for drug testing and mental 
health treatment will be cut 20 percent. 
Delays in the processing of civil and bank-
ruptcy cases could threaten economic recov-
ery. There will be a 30 percent cut in funding 

for court security systems and equipment 
and court security officers will be required 
to work reduced hours, thus creating secu-
rity vulnerabilities throughout the federal 
court system. In our defender services pro-
gram, federal defender attorney staffing lev-
els will decline, which could compromise our 
defender function, and delay payments to 
private attorneys appointed under the Crimi-
nal Justice Act could for nearly three weeks 
in September. Sequestration will also re-
quire deep cuts in our information tech-
nology programs on which we depend for our 
daily case processing and on which we have 
successfully relied in past years to achieve 
efficiencies and limit growth in our budget. 

I have enclosed for your information a de-
scription of guidance regarding sequestra-
tion given to federal courts nationwide in 
late February. While some of it is technical 
in nature, our guidance provides important 
information for the courts on funding levels 
under sequestration as well as practices for 
managing payroll and personnel activities 
under sequestration. As the enclosed descrip-
tion indicates, decisions about court clo-
sures, furloughing staff or other adverse per-
sonnel actions, managing court operations at 
lower funding levels, and salary policies 
under sequestration, reside with each court 
unit. Allowing individual court units to set 
their own funding priorities under sequestra-
tion is consistent with the decentralized 
structure of the federal court system and 
long established Judiciary budget execution 
policies. I have, however, urged courts to 
delay implementation of any involuntary 
personnel actions, such as furloughs or ter-
minations, until April when we hope to have 
a clearer picture of full-year funding for fis-
cal year 2013. 

I hope this letter has provided you with in-
sight into the actions we are taking to ad-
dress sequestration as well as the dev-
astating impact the cuts will have on the ad-
ministration of justice in this country. 

This letter is being provided in similar 
form to the chairman and ranking minority 
member of the House and Senate Judiciary 
Committees and to the chairman and rank-
ing minority member of the House and Sen-
ate Appropriations Committees and their 
relevant subcommittees. If you require any 
additional information, please contact our 
Office of Legislative Affairs. 

Sincerely, 
THOMAS F. HOGAN, 

Director. 
Enclosure. 

f 

RETIREMENT OF GENERAL 
CARTER HAM 

Mr. MCCAIN. Mr. President, today I 
honor an exceptional warrior. After a 
lifetime of service to our Nation, GEN 
Carter F. Ham is retiring from the U.S. 
Army and his current position as Com-
mander of the U.S. Africa Command. 
On this occasion I believe it is fitting 
to recognize General Ham’s years of 
uniformed service to our Nation. 

General Ham has served and led at 
all levels in the Army. He began his ca-
reer as an enlisted infantryman in the 
82nd Airborne Division and he retires 
as a theater level commander. He was 
commissioned as a second lieutenant 
through the Reserve Officers’ Training 
Corps in the Infantry as a Distin-
guished Military Graduate of John Car-
roll University in Cleveland, OH in 
1976. General Ham’s distinguished mili-
tary service has taken him all over the 

United States, Italy and Germany. 
Prior to his current command he 
served as the commanding general of 
U.S. Army Europe. 

During these last 24 months as Com-
mander, U.S. Africa Command, he has 
led combat operations to oust a tyrant, 
coordinated economic and infra-
structural development programs to 
improve conditions on the ground, and 
orchestrated international security co-
operation activities aimed at strength-
ening the abilities of American and Af-
rican forces to deal with the range of 
complex challenges facing the con-
tinent. These were no small tasks and 
all the while he continued to make the 
well-being of our service men and 
women his highest priority. I can think 
of no better leader to have had car-
rying the guidon! 

Our Nation and our international 
partners will feel the loss of this distin-
guished soldier and statesman. I join 
many members of the Senate Armed 
Services Committee in expressing my 
respect and gratitude to General Ham 
for his outstanding service to our Na-
tion. The strength of our Nation is our 
Army; the strength of our Army is our 
soldiers. Thank you, General Ham, for 
your service as a soldier and general, 
and for keeping our Nation Army 
Strong! I wish him and his wife Christi 
‘‘fair winds and following seas.’’ 

f 

RETIREMENT OF GENERAL JOHN 
ALLEN 

Mr. MCCAIN. Mr. President, today I 
honor an exceptional warrior. After a 
lifetime of service to our Nation, Gen. 
John R. Allen is retiring from the U.S. 
Marine Corps. On this occasion I be-
lieve it is fitting to recognize General 
Allen’s years of uniformed service to 
our Nation. 

The general was commissioned a sec-
ond lieutenant following graduation 
from the Naval Academy with the class 
of 1976. He has led at every level from 
platoon to theater command, including 
being the first Marine Commandant of 
the U.S. Naval Academy. He spent 2 
years in Iraq’s Anbar province, where 
he led an effort to reach out to Sunni 
tribal leaders to try to persuade them 
to stand against al-Qaida militants—a 
shift that helped turn the course of the 
war in western Iraq. And during his re-
cent command in Afghanistan, which 
he proclaimed to be ‘‘the honor of a 
lifetime,’’ he spent 19 months winding 
down America’s longest war while 
strengthening Afghanistan’s military 
to fight insurgency. 

General Allen’s record of service is 
remarkable and highly decorated. He 
has distinguished himself in every as-
pect from graduating with academic 
honors to receiving some of the highest 
military awards of the U.S. and foreign 
armed forces. However, he recognizes 
the most important distinction, and 
that is his family. In the last decade he 
has spent plenty of time away from his 
family in service to our Nation. He said 
that his family had not vacationed 
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